
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

MONITORING AND AUDIT COMMITTEE

Meeting held: 15th September 2015
Present:
Councillor Mick Scrimshaw (Chair)

Councillors Maggie Don, Jenny Henson, Cliff Moreton, Mike Tebbutt and Greg Titcombe
Also Present:
Graham Soulsby
(Deputy Chief Executive)


Mark Dickenson
(Acting Head of Finance)


Guy Holloway

(Head of Corporate Development)
Carole Stephenson
(Community Partnerships Manager)


Rob Thompson
(Benefits Manager)


Dean Mitchell

(Principal Accountant)


Pina Patel

(Principal Accountant)


Pearl Nathaniel
(Principal Accountant)


Daniel Hayward
(KPMG)


Kaz Basra

(KPMG)

15.MA.09
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Cllr Linda Adams. It was noted that Cllr Maggie Don was acting as substitute for Cllr Adams.
15.MA.10
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Monitoring and Audit Committee held on 23rd July 2015 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.
15.MA.11
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Maggie Don declared a personal interest in Item A3 as a Trustee for Accommodation Concern, KCU Ltd, Youthworks CIC and Groundwork Northamptonshire.
Councillor Mick Scrimshaw declared a personal interest in Item A3 as a Trustee for KCU Ltd.

Councillor Mike Tebbutt declared a personal interest in Item A3 a supporter of the Vine Community Trust.

15.MA.12
EXTERNAL ISA 260 REPORT (A1)

A report was submitted which presented the ISA 260 report to those charged with Governance and which sought approval for the Council's Management Representation letter.


Daniel Hayward of KPMG attended the meeting to introduce the report.  It was noted that an unqualified, clean audit opinion had been given and Value for Money criteria had been met. The Annual Governance Statement had also been reviewed to ensure compliance with guidance.

It was noted that the audit had commenced in early June, well before the statutory 30 June deadline and working papers supplied by KBC were of a high standard. Consequently, KBC was the first authority across KPMG’s client base that had commenced and completed their audit and credit was given to KBC’s finance team for their work in achieving this. It was further noted that statutory deadlines for the publication of audit outcomes would be brought forward within the next two years and KBC would be in a strong position to meet these revised deadlines. 

The Committee was advised that a minor adjustment had been made to the draft accounts, but this had not impacted either on the general fund or balance and no significant risks had been identified in the audit of financial statements. It was noted that Internal Audit Self-Assessment was sound and work carried out on key financial systems could be relied upon where relevant to KPMG’s audit

Members requested clarification regarding the Materiality for the Authority’s accounts as outlined in Appendix 4 to the ISA 260 report. 
The External Auditors were thanked for their attendance. 

RESOLVED
that the Audit Memorandum – Report to Those Charged with Governance be received and the Management Representation Letter be approved.

15.MA.13        STATEMENT OF ACCOUNTS 2014/15 (A2)


A report was submitted which presented the Council's Statutory Statement of Accounts for the financial year 2014/15 for approval. The Acting Head of Finance gave a short presentation to the Committee to supplement the report.

The Committee asked questions in relation to figures for Housing Services and pension deficits. It was noted that future versions of the Statement of Accounts would feature a clearer narrative in relation to housing payments. 
RESOLVED
that the Statement of Accounts for the financial year 2014/15 be approved.

Following approval of the Statement of Accounts, the Management Representation Letter was signed by the Chair and the Chief Finance Officer.

15.MA.14
MONITORING OF SERVICE LEVEL AGREEMENT GRANTS – 2015/16 – Q1 (A3)

The Committee were presented with a report which sought to inform members of the performance of the voluntary sector organisations in relation to their Service Level Agreements (SLAs) for the first quarter of 2015/16 and requested a decision be made regarding the possible suspension of funding to VOICE (Victim Support) whilst a period of service turbulence subsided.


Members noted that that the four-year SLA period would conclude in 2017, with funding currently provided to 13 organisations across the Borough. A full report on first quarter performance was supplied as an appendix to the officer report.

The issues surrounding the operation of the VOICE (Victim Support) organisation were outlined to the meeting who noted that during the previous financial year, performance returns had become difficult to obtain and increasingly sporadic. New management had been installed during the changeover from Victim Support to VOICE which was launched by the Police and Crime Commissioner in October 2014. Unfortunately the changeover process had not been as smooth as had been anticipated with the new management leaving their post and countywide issues regarding the operation of the service. As KBC provided annual SLA funding of £8,500, a meeting had been held with the VOICE Services Director to discuss the issues faced by the service. He had admitted there were serious issue within the service, which was not performing as it should be. It was mutually agreed that KBC request the suspension of funding for the remainder of the financial year in order to allow the service to settle and improvements to be made. A total of 60% of the funding had already been received by VOICE, with the balance scheduled to be paid in November. The recommendation before the Committee was to recommend to the Executive Committee that funding for VOICE for 2015/16 be withheld and the monies already paid be refunded. It was confirmed that VOICE was in a position to pay back the funding already received from KBC without causing service losses. It was noted that once refunded, the money would represent a minor, one-off saving that would be returned to the general fund. 

The Committee was advised that planning for the next period of grant funding was underway and would be informed by taking on-board lessons such as the situation affecting VOICE. A timeline for the process would be produced and shared with members to keep them aware of events.


Members asked the following questions:-

	Question
	Answer

	Was the co-working between Marlow House and Age UK still effective?


	Officers were happy that both organisations were working together and complementing each other’s services and sharing some of their work.


	Was funding for AGE UK being used solely for the purpose it was provided? 
	The grant was being used for the specific services AGE UK provide as per the SLA


	How do year to date figs compare to the same period for the previous year? Are organisations generally on target?


	Organisations were mostly where they should be in terms of their agreements. An additional column would be added to future editions of the report indicating the direction of travel from the last report.


	Was there a cause for concern regarding the figures supplied for Accommodation Concern? 
	Figures supplied for Accommodation Concern were slightly down on the previous year, but this was against a background of significant budget cuts for the service. There was a possibility that targets may need reviewing in light of their circumstances, although figures for the second quarter would provide a better indication to see if the organisation were closer to the targets set or whether further dialogue was required.


	Access to Green Services had a target of 10 trained volunteers, but had currently achieved 0. Similarly, Business Support had a target of 5 apprentices taken on but had currently achieved 0.

	Access to Green Services had a number of volunteers being trained and Business Support had two potential apprentices in development.



RESOLVED
i) That the Committee noted the performance of the voluntary sector organisations in achieving the outputs in their service specification for 2015/16; and

ii) That members recommend to the Executive Committee the withdrawal of funding to VOICE for the 2015/16 financial year whilst the period of service turbulence was resolved and services were reviewed


15.MA.15
KEY UPDATES (A4)
The meeting was presented with key update on three topics, Welfare Reform, Community Fund and the Women’s Cycle Tour.

Welfare Reform

Rob Thompson, Benefits Manager, attended the meeting to provide members with an update on Welfare Reform. 


Universal Credit (UC)

The meeting were reminded that UC went live on 1st June 2015, affecting a very limited customer base with approximately 70 cases identified to date. Around 30 cases could be entitled to Council Tax Support alongside Universal Credit, with eight cases awarded. Trusted Partner Status was a new pilot scheme in operation allowing direct payment to landlords. No additional information was available at this stage regarding the status of the scheme. A Member Information Session to be held on 28th September would provide members with additional information on the topic of Universal Credit. 
Discretionary Housing Payment (DHP)

The DHP budget, used to top up the shortfall between Housing Benefit and rent was £114k for 2015/16. To date over £60k had been awarded to claimants with the budget on target to be used in its entirety by the end of the financial year. Demand was still high, although similar to the previous financial year. It was anticipated that DHP funding from central government would rise to partially mitigate proposed changes to benefits, but until further information was confirmed by the government regarding the changes it was not possible to provide greater detail.
Fraud and Error Reduction Scheme (FERIS) 
Members noted that the annual benefit reduction target was 10%, with achieved reduction standing at 3%. A total of 95% of high risk benefit claims had been reviewed and it was considered that there were no large errors remaining within the system. Lower risk claims were now being reviewed, although these offered a lower reduction return. KBC had, to some extent, been a victim of their own success, undertaking claim reviews during a period when other authorities had ceased reviewing, resulting in less error in the system to be identified. 
Localised Council Tax Support

A national review of Localised Council Tax Support would be undertaken, although no date or scope for the review had been announced. The Executive Committee on 9th September had agreed to a public consultation to amend the benefit taper, to a figure between 35% and 55%. Currently the taper stood at 25%. The consultation would last for a period of eight weeks, with any changes coming into effect from April 2016 following approval by Council in January 2016. 


Members asked questions on the following topics:-

· Trusted Partner Status

· DHP requests

· Family Premium as part of benefit calculations

· Supporting vulnerable tenants
· Request to re-circulate Council’s budgeting paper



Community Fund
Guy Holloway advised the Committee that the Community Fund had been approved by Council in February 2014 and comprised a fund of £40k included within the capital budget that allowed Town and Parish councils and other local community organisations to bid for one-off funding to help local initiatives.
The fund was in line with KBC’s aims and objectives and operated a simple application and administration process (alongside the Village Hall Grant) to consider any bids received. An application form and guidance notes had been produced, with online applications encouraged. The application process was annual, with grants not generally exceeding £2,500 with a preference for match-funded projects for organisations possessing a bank or building society account in the name of the organisation concerned. Projects currently receiving KBC funding were unable to bid for grants. In addition, any under-utilised funds in either the Community Fund or Village Hall Grant scheme could be reallocated if required.  
In the first year of operation, the scheme had awarded grants totalling £30,625, but had unlocked a total of £88k for organisations as a result of seed funding. A total of 18 successful applications had been received, with a further 9 unsuccessful applications. The Committee noted that all but one of the projects that had been awarded funding had completed, with a list of successful projects provided to the meeting. 

The Committee heard that the Council was keen to learn from the experience of 2014/15 and improvements to the application form and guidance notes had been made, alongside changes to the grant web page. The window for applications had been delayed, partly as a result of resources surrounding the May 2015 elections and applications were currently being assessed, with notifications of successful bids to be made by the end of September. It was noted that a similar number of applications had been made to those received in 2014/15, with a good geographic spread of projects.

For 2016/16, there was a plan to move the application window to earlier in the year to provide organisations with more time to make their approach. The level of funding available would be subject to the Council’s usual approval process as part of the budget-setting agenda. 

Women’s Cycle Tour
The Committee was provided with an outline map of the race that had taken place on 19th June 2015, with the finish having taken place at the Market Place in Kettering.
A list of KBC objectives in relation to the event was supplied, with members noting that the race had provided the opportunity to showcase Kettering, support local businesses and promote both the Health and Wellbeing agenda and the promotion of participation in sport. 

Members were reminded of the array of activities that had been available on the day of the race and the involvement of local schools. A high level of positive feedback had been received in relation to the event as a whole and spectator turnout had been good. Anecdotal feedback suggested that the event had resulted in an increase of enrolments at local cycling clubs. Local businesses had been enthusiastically involved in the event and the installation of “Pink Bikes” in shops and offices had helped to raise the profile of the event in the weeks leading up to race day. 
Members were provided with details of the cost to the Council for staging the race. The original cost estimate was £45k for the Kettering leg of the race which included staffing costs as well as a cash figure. The Executive Committee had agreed to fund £22.5k in order to pay the costs of the race operator, with the remaining £22.5k being “in kind” funding. The aim had been to secure sufficient sponsorship to offset some of these costs; however this had proved problematic at county level. KBC had managed to secure approximately £2k of sponsorship from local businesses which had been used to cover some of the costs associated with the unofficial VIP area. It was noted that a number of organisations and businesses were keen to be involved should there be a future event in Kettering. 
A list of positives and negatives arising from the race were outlined to the meeting, who heard that officers were keen to learn from areas that had been identified as problematic such as sponsorship, pinch points in the crowds and increased public awareness. A positive legacy had been left as a result of the event, something the Council was keen to build on. Two further years had been agreed for the Women’s Tour in Northamptonshire, although there had not yet been any official dialogue with NCC regarding the possibility of KBC’s involvement. Given the overall success of the event, it was considered that KBC would be in a better position to understand the costs and requirements involved in staging part of the race. 

Members commented that the television coverage of the race had been positive for the Borough and enquired whether it would be possible to obtain a copy of the Channel 4 footage for use on the Council website. It was noted that a discussion would be had to see if the footage could be secured. 
The “Pink Bike” initiative was commended, but a request was made for explanatory signage should the event be held in the Borough in future. A suggestion was made that a “Pink Bike” competition could be held to encourage participation. 
Members noted that the lack of event sponsorship was disappointing, but considered that with the knowledge gleaned from the staging of the race, a future event might attract more sponsor interest. 

15.MA.16
KEY PERFORMANCE INFORMATION BOOKLET (A5)

Members received the Key Performance Information Booklet. Guy Holloway, Head of IT and Communications, was in attendance for this item.

The following points were raised:-
	Question
	Answer

	Planning application turnaround times were 100% meeting targets; were these figures accurate?


	All planning applications were currently being completed within the specified timescales.

	Annual agency staffing costs seemed high at £1.6m and it was formally requested that Service Heads be advised of the Committees concern regarding the level of spend on agency staff, especially in relation to the Housing Revenue Account.


	KBC utilised agency staff for more than just emergency purposes, but also for seasonal work and short-term cover for vacant posts. Figures supplied in the information booklet included any employee that was not a substantive member of staff. A more detailed examination of these costs would be supplied to a future meeting of the Committee.



	It would be useful to the Committee to have certain statistics within the information booklet compared with statistics from the previous year to give the information more weight

	This feedback would be taken on board for future editions of the booklet.


Members were encouraged to submit any additional comments or alterations regarding the content of the performance booklet to officers prior to the next meeting of the Committee.
15.MA.17
WORK PROGRAMME (A6)


The work programme was submitted to the Committee for consideration. The following reports would be brought to the next Committee:-
· Risk Management update
· Housing Finance update 
· Key Updates - Welfare Reform, Rent Arrears & Credit Union
The following reports would be brought to a future meeting: -

· Bulk Item Collections 
· Taxi Fare Regulations 

 (The meeting started at 7.00pm and ended at 9.10pm)

Signed​: …………………………………………………….

(Chair)

DJP
Monitoring and Audit No. 

15.09.15

